OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 03.12.19.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 3rd December 2019 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
J. Walker (Chairman), J Abbott, S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, S Nicholas, P Olney, P Phillips, G Sansom, R Saunders, P White, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice, representative of Triio & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:  none

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  none

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Jones for item 9 as a resident.  Cllr. Abbott for items 10a) as a resident.

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meetings held on 5th November 2019:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Clerk had requested a 20mph zone for Reynes Drive and surrounding roads and requested that the bank opposite the Bedford Arms be cut back as it was falling onto the footway.  Photographs of vehicles blocking the High Street footway and parking on Lincroft verge had been forwarded to Bedford BC.  Resident was concerned about a contractor at the twin bridges but Bedford BC had confirmed that it was a routine inspection and no urgent maintenance work is required.  
	

	
	Highfield Road bridge – Clerk had asked Bedford BC and Network Rail again for alternatives to the grey blocks on the bridge.  Bedford BC had advised that permission for the blocks was temporary to enable electrification to proceed and in the meantime Network Rail could seek an alternative, permanent solution which would be less harmful to the character of the area.
	

	
	Trees behind Queens Close – still no response from Bedford BC about Tree Preservation Orders for the trees.  A caravan had been placed on the site and Clerk to check whether planning permission was needed.
	

	
	Bollards – bollards had been installed on Grange Green except for the removable bollard which was yet to be delivered.  Unfortunately, the contractor had damaged a street light cable and Council would be liable for the cost of repair.  Ten bollards had been replaced on the Green and five were left over from Grange Green so Council agreed that they be used on the Green.  
	Clerk

	
	The Furlong Play Area – A Next lorry had been seen reversing into the fence.  Clerk was pursuing with Next.  Playground contractor had advised that a new section of fence and installation was likely to cost around £600
	

	
	Electric Vehicle Charging Points – Bedford BC had confirmed that they could put a charging point in the Village Hall car park if the Management Committee was agreeable.  Village Hall had asked if the Borough would maintain the charging point and awaiting a response.  Bins were not being emptied regularly and Village Hall Committee had had to clear black bags and green waste dumped by the bottle bank.  Clerk would chase Bedford BC to empty the bins every collection.
	

	
	Remembrance Service – Sharnbrook Academy Federation (SAF) had advised that there was no suggestion that Lincroft could not be used for the Remembrance Service and had explained the DBS system in place.  SAF had asked about DBS clearances and been told that alternative premises had been found.  Clerk & Cllr. Abbott to make further enquiries and Council to discuss again in January.
	Clerk/JA

	
	Speed Cameras – 436 notices of intended prosecution were issued in October.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Reports – Bedford BC Planning Conference 11.11.19.
	Action

	
	Cllr. Sansom reported that the event was well attended.  Bedford BC gave a presentation on Local Plans and most questions were about new development.  Concerns were raised about the impact of additional housing and traffic and the maintenance of new sites.  Roads were not being adopted and developers were retaining ownership of open spaces.  Maintenance agreements, which were often very costly for residents, were then being used for their upkeep.  Cllr. Abbott noted that Bedford BC was also concerned but Government policy meant that they could not insist on roads being adopted or green spaces, with funding for maintenance, being passed to parish councils.  Bedford BC had advised that the impact of traffic on neighbouring villages and from neighbouring counties would be taken into account.  Bedford BC would be arranging another conference on neighbourhood planning in February 2020.
	

	
	
	

	7.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of  5th November 2019: none
	Action

	
	
	

	8.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There were 2 crimes between 30.10.19. & 26.11.19, 1 assault in Station Road and 1 sending malicious letters 
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	9.
	Removal & Replacement of Apple Trees on Ruffs Furze Green
	Action

	
	Cllr. Jones had suggested removing the large apple trees on Ruffs Furze green as the apples were not used and made paths slippery and dangerous.  She had volunteered to replace them with two smaller heritage apple trees so that the apples could be accessed by residents.  Clerk had received two quotations to remove the trees, one for £400 +VAT and one for £350 + VAT with the recommendation that healthy trees are not removed but additional trees planted to create a mini orchard

Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. White that the trees be removed
Resolved by a majority of 4 to 3 with 4 abstentions
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) yellow lines at the entrance to The Furlong
	

	
	Cllr. Abbott had delivered letters to all residents in The Furlong asking them and their visitors to park considerately but motorists were still parking right up to the junction. Cllr. Abbott would put notices on offending vehicles as a next step.
	JA

	
	
	

	
	b) Triio – replacement gas main works in village
	

	
	Triio representative advised that they would be undertaking gas replacement works in Pavenham Road, Highfield Road, Station Road and Dewlands in 2020.  The works had to be carried out before the end of March  and most would be in the footway not the road.  They would take approximately 5 weeks and traffic lights might be needed in Highfield Road.  Residents would be disconnected for one day and fan heaters etc. would be available if needed and extra precautions would be taken for vulnerable residents.  Letters would be circulated to affected householders and plans would be put on the website.  Triio would reinstate the ground once the works were completed.  Chair thanked representative for attending the meeting. 
	Clerk



	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Abbott noted that Lincroft had reiterated the need to park considerately in their latest newsletter and staff were managing traffic at peak times.  He had raised the issue with the Sharnbrook Academy Federation but had had no help to date.  Cllr. Abbott would ask Lincroft to remind parents not to park on footways.  Councillors noted that vehicles were parking all day at the entrance to Flax Close making it difficult for residents to exit and Cllr. Abbott would ask if zigzag lines could be extended.
	JA

JA

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Jones noted that the manhole cover was raised on Highfield Road.  She had reported on CleanStreets but the app was no longer working and reports had to be made through the Borough website.  Clerk to report again.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that because of the election, the Local Plan was likely to be discussed at the February Full Council meeting.  Soup Fest had been held 03.12.19. to help rough sleepers and parking charges had been frozen for another year.  Manton Road works were ongoing and some of the work was being funded by the Harpur Trust.  Reporting issues online had been made easier and investment was being made in schools such as Riseley Primary.  East Midlands trains would not stop at Bedford going north, so travellers would have to change.  An appeal had been lodged against the Borough’s failure to determine the application for 80 dwellings on land east of Oakley Road, Bromham.  Cllr. Sansom was concerned that Bedford BC was not supporting Neighbourhood Plans.  The barrister involved in the Harrold speculative application had advised that the lack of a 5 year land supply was not the only consideration but Bedford BC had not refused the Bromham application.  Cllr. Abbott advised that the Borough had lost the appeal for housing at Gold Lane, Biddenham and therefore had no reason to refuse the Bromham application.  It had been hoped that the Local Plan would be adopted before the Bromham appeal but it had been delayed by the election.  He added that the Oakley Neighbourhood Plan was sufficiently advanced to carry weight in any applications for Oakley.
Cllr. Nicholas was concerned about the narrowing of Bedford High Street and the potential for more traffic congestion.  Cllr. Abbott to confirm that the works were going ahead.
	JA

	
	
	

	12.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 5th November 2019
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02014/FUL – single storey front and 1 & 2 storey rear extensions.  Part garage conversion & pitched roof to side at 54 Grenidge Way

	
	Parish Comments:
	Council supported the proposed extension but requested a condition that, during construction, builders’ vehicles and skips should be kept off the road as residents already had difficulty accessing the neighbouring garages.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 26.11.19.  Bedford BC considered that it was not reasonable to impose a construction management condition on a development relating to a relatively small scale extension to a dwelling. It was accepted that some vehicles would park on the road, but this would be for a relatively short time and would have a limited impact on the highway.
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	Application No.
	19/0227/FUL – single storey rear extension at 4 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 04.11.19.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 5th November 2019

	
	Application No.
	a) 19/02220/FUL revised – 2 storey rear & side extensions, porch & first floor extension at 88A Lovell Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the Neighbourhood Plan, which is nearing completion, has a policy to retain existing bungalows in the village

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 19/02437/FUL – single storey rear extension with part conversion of garage and new pitched garage roof at 7 Ruffs Furze

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 19/02288/FUL – internal alterations & pitched roof to form annexe at The Grange, 30 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	d) Meeting with Bedford BC Planning to discuss CIL projects
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had advised that the Borough’s use of its CIL monies would continue to be prioritised by Borough Councillors but the Borough would be content to meet to discuss Council priorities for Oakley’s CIL receipts and potential s. 106 contributions.  Cllr. Sansom commented that all green space in new developments in Oakley should be transferred to Council.  Clerk to arrange a meeting after Christmas.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP):
	Action

	
	Independent Examination of Oakley Plan 
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the final Fact Check report had been received from the Examiner and Bedford BC and NDP Group had revised the NDP to take account of the modifications.  Neither the Millennium Wood nor the land behind Church Lane could be included as green spaces.  Bedford BC had also requested amendments to the maps and these had been provided.  Cllr. Olney thanked the Clerk for her work on the maps.  Council had confirmed that a Strategic Environmental Assessment was not needed and the consultant had confirmed that a Habitats Regulations Assessment was not needed.  Bedford BC had prepared the Executive Report which set out the Borough Council’s decision to agree the Examiner’s modifications and proceed to referendum and this would be considered by the Mayor shortly.  Clerk to circulate the final version of the Plan.  Council agreed that copies of the final NDP should be placed on the website and hard copies put in the Post Office, Bedford Arms, churches and Village Hall.  Council discussed another exhibition and delivering the Plan to every household.  Clerk to ascertain the cost of printing 1,000 copies and check what Council was able to do to publicise the referendum.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Correspondence:   
	Action

	
	a) Pre-School new build
	

	
	Clerk had confirmed to Bedford BC that Council donated £1K towards the Pre-School new build (not £10K as stated on the Rural Grant application form) and that Council had not agreed and was not in a position to donate another 9K.  Bedford BC would amend the report to say that Council had contributed £1K and further funding might be available in the future.  Pre-School had also stated that Cllr. Olney approved the Rural Grant application, which was incorrect. Cllr. Abbott would confirm whether the High street would need to be narrowed as part of the new build conditions.
	JA

	
	
	

	
	b) Home Office – consultation on police powers to tackle unauthorised encampments
	

	
	Home Office was considering strengthening police powers to tackle unauthorised encampments by criminalising the act of trespassing, broadening the existing categories of criminal trespass and broadening police powers to deal with trespassers.

Council supported NALC’s view that all cases of unauthorised encampments should be criminalised on account of trespassing; police should have the power to direct trespassers to leave land as soon as it has been determined that they are there illegally; police should be able to take action regardless of the number of vehicles in the unauthorised encampment and principal authorities should have the power to demand the police attend as soon as an unauthorised encampment appears and to claim back costs incurred repairing damage caused by clearing up after unauthorised encampments.  Council did not agree that landowners should ask occupiers of their land to remove themselves and their possessions before occupation could be considered a criminal offence.  Clerk to respond.
	Clerk
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	Council discussed a request for a tree or trees on the Green to be removed as they might be causing damage to a property and whether a report should be commissioned.  

Proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. Nicholas that Council should take no action at present as insurers had been consulted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	
	

	15.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	Accounts for period up to 30th November 2019
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.11.19.
	£34,720.83

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.11.19.
	£17,237.44

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£58,698.06

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£81,126.08


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Jackson K
	Allotment rent
	£39.34

	
	Jackson J
	Allotment rent
	£19.67

	
	Seager
	Allotment rent
	£39.34

	
	Keyte
	Allotment rent
	£19.67

	
	Hull
	Allotment rent
	£39.34

	
	Whately
	Allotment rent
	£39.34

	
	Deverick
	Allotment rent
	£39.34

	
	ORA
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00

	
	Almond
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00

	
	Lane & Holmes
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00

	
	Peacock
	Newsletter advertising
	£216.00

	
	Oakley Angels
	Newsletter advertising
	£144.00

	
	Whites
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00

	
	Hazel Kaye
	Newsletter advertising
	£240.00

	
	Blunham Angling
	Directory
	£15.00

	
	V C Property
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Shotokan Karate
	Directory
	£25.00

	
	Ashley Builders
	Directory
	£30.00

	
	EMC Design
	Directory
	£40.00

	
	Bedford BC
	Bottle bank glass
	£328.76

	
	NatWest
	Interest
	£2.74

	
	
	Total
	£2,427.54


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms November
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions November
	£1,716.57
	d/d

	
	Light Refreshment
	2019 Christmas lights -first payment
	£3,000.00
	1575


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Lewis Woodland Services
	Supplying and fitting bollards to Grange Green and replacing bollards at the Green
	£5,079.60
	1576

	Glasdon UK Ltd
	Seat for the Green play area
	£551.28
	1577

	Tree People
	Tree works at Reynes Drive Green
	£180.00
	1578

	SLCC
	Membership renewal
	£161.00
	1579

	Dando
	Autumn planting at village signs
	£36.25
	1580

	Village Hall
	Hire of rooms 03.12.19.   3 hrs @£6 p.h.
	£18.00
	1581

	
	Total
	
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) grass cutting 2020/21
	

	
	Clerk had requested six quotations for 2020/21.  Two contractors had advised that they could not quote because of ongoing contracts, one had quoted and awaiting for further quotations.  Council agreed that Finance Group should consider once all quotations were received.
	Finance
Group
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	c) review of bus shelter cleaner & litter picker performance & wages
	

	
	Council was content with the performance of the bus shelter cleaner and litter picker and Clerk to thank her for her work.
	

	
	Living wage would be increased to £9.30 p/h w.e.f. 01.04.20. therefore litter picker’s salary would need to be increased.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that salary be increased to £9.30 p/h i.e. £345.65 per month w.e.f. 01.04.20. 
Resolved
	

	
	Bus shelter cleaning wage was within the living wage but proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Phillips that it be increased by 1% to £34.31 per month w.e.f. 01.04.20. 
Resolved
	

	
	
	

	
	c) budget 2020/21
	

	
	Clerk had circulated a draft budget for 2020/21.  Council agreed that hydraulic gates for The Furlong play area was the priority new project.  Other projects including new bins to be considered by the Finance Group.
	Finance Group

	
	
	

	
	e) Investment Bond
	

	
	Nationwide 95 day notice bond had been invested for one year (1.1%)   Finance Group to consider whether to give notice to transfer interest and more monies to current account towards next year’s projects.  
	Finance Group

	
	
	

	16.
	Date of Next Meeting – 2nd January 2020 – Finance Group
                                        7th January 2020
	


